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QUESTIONNAIRE 
 
 

PRELIMINARY REMARK 
 

By virtue of its geography, Turkey is affected by large mixed flows 

of asylum-seekers and irregular migrants, many of whom are seeking to reach 

the European Union and to leave Turkey as soon as possible. Under these 

circumstances there are not many cases before the Turkish courts regarding 

asylum and immigration issues as asylum seekers and immigrants do not look 

for staying in Turkey for a long time. Besides the geographical limitation 

to the 1951 Refugee Convention maintained by Turkey, under which it is not 

obliged to apply the Convention to refugees from outside Europe, reduces 

the chances of foreigners living in Turkey.   

 
 
1. EVIDENCE LAW IN COMPETENT NATIONAL COURTS WITH REGARD TO ACTIONS FILED 
BY FOREIGN NATIONALS 
 
A) RULES OF EVIDENCE 
 

1.  Are the rules of evidence in actions filed by foreign 
nationals laid down specifically in internal law?  
 
No. There is no distinction between rules concerning 
Turkish nationals and foreign nationals.  
 
1.1. Do national law or case law rule out certain types 
of evidence? Where applicable, make a distinction 
between those actions relating to asylum and those 
relating to immigration. 
 
Under article 2 of Procedure of Administrative Justice 
Act the written trial procedures are applied in the 
Council of State, regional administrative courts, 
administrative courts and tax courts and the cases are 
reviewed on the bases of written evidence. As a result 
administrative courts cannot hear witnesses. If there 
are witnesses, their testimonies are taken by agents of 
the administration and are adduced to the court in a 
written form by the administration. This rule also 
covers expert witnesses who are appointed by the court. 
Expert witnesses are not cross-examined and present 
their reports only in written form to the court.     
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1.2. Do national law or case law allow certain 
presumptions (e.g. in asylum cases, in the event of past 



persecution or safe countries of origin)? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration. 
 
National law allows certain presumptions. Despite being 
a signatory to the 1951 Convention on the Status of 
Refugees, Turkey imposed a geographical and time 
limitation to its obligations whereby only European 
refugees and asylum seekers fleeing events occurring in 
their home country prior to 1 January 1951 could be 
granted access to asylum procedures. The time limitation 
was removed upon signing of the 1967 Protocol but the 
geographical limitation remains to this day. As a result 
persons who come from out of Europe are not accepted as 
refugees under Turkish Law but only asylum seekers. 
Domestic law grants different to these two group of 
persons. 
 
However, under The Law on Settlement which came into 
being in Turkey in 1934, “Turkish individuals of 
“Turkish descent and culture”, essentially Turks from 
the Balkans, Albanians, Bosnians, Circassians, Pomaks, 
Tatars and, to a lesser extent, Kazakhs, Kyrgyzs, 
Turkmens and Uygurs could migrate, settle and acquire 
refugee status in Turkey even they come from out of 
Europe. 
 
There are no particular regulations defining the status 
of non-European refugees. They are usually subjected to 
Turkey’s general laws on foreigners entering the country 
in that they must possess a valid passport and are 
required to leave within the limited period of stay. 
Nevertheless, non-Convention refugees have benefited 
from what UNHCR refers to as “a well-functioning system 
of temporary asylum in Turkey” 

 
B) BURDEN OF PROOF 
 

2. What is the role of the parties in the administration 
of evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration.   
 
Parties should adduce the documents to the courts that 
they rely on during the initial phase of an 
administrative action. Once a party is notified to the 
first and second petition of the other party, s/he can 
no longer claim any right relying on another petition. 
Documents that were not submitted along with the 
petition and defence plea are accepted and notified to 
the adverse party, if the Court is convinced that their 
timely submission was impossible. If these documents are 
submitted at a hearing and the adverse party proclaims 
that he can present his response to the document right 
away or he does not seem it necessary to comment on the 
document, the notification shall not be made.  
During the procedures each party can request the 
appointment of an expert witness or an inspection. The 
courts are free to accept or deny these requests.  
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3. Can trial judges play a role in the administration of 
evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? If so, 
on what terms (e.g. do trial judges have the authority 
to examine evidence in detail or do they give a more 
marginal assessment)? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 

 
Under article 20 of Procedure of Administrative Justice 
Act, The Council of State, administrative and tax courts 
shall carry out all examinations about the actions 
before them, of their own motion. The Courts might ask 
the parties and other persons and authorities to send 
documents they deem necessary and to present all kind of 
information within a determined period. The fulfilment 
of the decisions on these matters in due time by the 
relevant persons is compulsory. Provided that there are 
justified reasons, this period might be extended for 
once. 
 
If one of the parties fails to fulfill the requirements 
of an interlocutory decision, the effect of this failure 
on the decision shall be assessed by the court 
beforehand and this matter shall be noted in the 
interlocutory decision. 
 
However, if the information and documents asked for 
concern the State’s security or high interests or 
concern a foreign government along with the State’s 
security and high interests, the Prime Minister or the 
Minister concerned may refuse to give the information 
and documents provided that it notifies the reasons. The 
decision cannot be given with reference to the defence 
based on the information and documents that have not 
been submitted.  
 
Under these conditions, trial judges play a significant 
role in the administration of evidence in actions filed 
by foreign relations 

 
C) WEIGHT OF EVIDENCE 

 
4. How and on what terms do trial judges weight the 
various types of evidence submitted to them in asylum 
and immigration cases? Is any such weighting determined 
by national law or by case law? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 

  4 

Trial judges have to examine all kinds of evidence 
submitted to them. But besides the evidence presented by 
the parties, they have the power to conduct any kind of 
research on their own motion. Trial judges may ask the 
administration present necessary documents to the court. 
However, they do not have to base their judgements on 
these documents. Most of the time, plaintiffs do not 
present any evidence to the courts as the necessary 
documents are kept by the administration anyway, and 
through interlocutory decisions the courts have these 
evidence present to the court. If the documents 
submitted to the court by the plaintiff contradict with 



documents submitted by the administration, trial judges 
decide on which documents should be relied on. They may 
use expert witnesses to reach this aim.      
 
5. What powers of review does the supreme administrative 
court have in assessing the evidential weighting of 
documents? Where applicable, make a distinction between 
those actions relating to asylum and those relating to 
immigration. 
 
Under article 49 of the Procedure of Administrative 
Justice Act, as a result of appellate review, the 
Council of State sets aside the decision examined 
because of the following reasons: 

  - the court lacked jurisdiction, 
    - the decision is against the law, 
    - procedural provisions were not complied with. 

On paper, the Council of State should only examine the 
law applied in a case and should not assess material 
facts. Nevertheless, since there is no court of appeals 
level in judicial structure, the Council of State 
usually broadens its review to material facts as well.     
 

 
2. COMPETENCE OF THE NATIONAL COURT TO ACT OF ITS OWN MOTION IN A EUROPEAN 
CONTEXT 
 

1. Where the parties raise preliminary questions, can 
procedural restrictions be applied? For example, at what 
point in proceedings may the parties submit preliminary 
questions? Do those questions have to be submitted in a 
specific written procedural document or can they be 
submitted at any time, including at the hearing? 
 
As a rule, preliminary questions should be raised by the 
parties during the notification process of the 
petitions. They have to be submitted in written form. 
However, administrative trial process is considered to 
belong to public law in Turkish Law. If a preliminary 
question, which is not raised during petition phase of 
the action, is considered to be important for public 
order, not only can it be raised by the parties at a 
later time but the trial judge has to consider it ex 
officio. Nevertheless, if the parties raise the question 
it has to be in written form and the other party must be 
notified about the question.    
 
2. Has the national court already ruled on the issue of 
direct applicability in your country of Articles 18 and 
47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European 
Union? If so, is the national court which has 
jurisdiction to rule on disputes concerning actions 
filed by foreign nationals able or obliged to raise, of 
its own motion, arguments from these provisions? 
 
N/A 

 
3. THE NATIONAL COURT AND EUROPEAN INSTRUMENTS 
 

  5 

1. Do you regularly refer to European case law when 
handing down judgements? Have you ever referred to the 
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case law of other Member States when handing down 
judgements? 
 
N/A 
 
2. Can the national court autonomously interpret Article 
1(A) to (F) of the Geneva Convention of 28 July 1951, 
specifically when abstracting information from Council 
Directive 2004/83/EC (the so-called Qualification 
Directive)? Has a conflict ever arisen between the two 
standards (e.g. in terms of their criteria of attachment 
or exclusionary clauses)? What solution(s) did the 
national court adopt, if any? 
 
N/A 
 
3. Some European Directives contain provisions which do 
not have to be transposed, including Articles 5(3), 8(1) 
and (3), and 17(3) of Council Directive 2004/83/EC (the 
so-called Qualification Directive), Articles 26 and 27 
of Council Directive 2005/85/EC of 1 December 2005 on 
minimum standards on procedures in Member States for 
granting and withdrawing refugee status (the so-called 
Procedure Directive) and Articles 4(2) and (3), and 7(1) 
and (2) of Council Directive 2003/86/EC of 
22 September 2003 on the right to family reunification. 
Where these provisions have not been transposed, does 
the national court attach a level of importance to 
them anyway (soft law, minimal standards, etc.)? 
 
N/A               
 

---------------- 


